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LOBBYING DISCLOSURE AND ACCOUNTABILITY BILL 2007 
Second Reading 

Resumed from 17 October 2007. 

MR M.W. TRENORDEN (Avon) [4.00 pm]: I again ask for some forbearance from members and from you, 
Madam Acting Speaker, because I again have two blocked ears, and although I can speak clearly enough, I may 
not be able to pick up the brilliant interjections that usually occur during any particular debate.  

Lobbying is a very serious matter in this state. This bill is a clear challenge to members of the Labor Party and 
the Liberal Party to do something about this matter. As I have outlined in another debate, 25 per cent of the 
members of this chamber have been touched by an inquiry that has been conducted by the Corruption and Crime 
Commission. Frankly, I would be surprised if not all those cases have involved a lobbyist. An Independent 
member of this chamber has brought into this house a private member’s bill to deal with this matter. Debate on a 
private member’s bill is not something that happens regularly. In my time in this place, less than a handful of 
private members’ bills have managed to get up. Two of those bills came from the late Phil Pendal.  
Mr C.J. Barnett: What about my flag bill?  

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Yes; there was also a private member’s bill from the member for Cottesloe. Only a 
small number of private members’ bills have been successful. Let us face it, this house is the chamber of the 
government. All 57 members of this place understand that this house is the chamber of the government. 
However, every now and again an issue arises that we need to face head on. I therefore challenge members of the 
Labor Party and the Liberal Party to wake up and think about what is happening to them and to the role of this 
place. Members will not solve the problems that they are facing in their political parties by being like Pontius 
Pilate and washing their hands of the problems. They will not solve their problems by saying the public does not 
care. The public does care considerably. As I drove to Parliament House today, I heard on ABC radio the result 
of a survey that has been run by Reader’s Digest that lists the most loved people in Australia down to the most 
hated people in Australia. Fiona Wood heads the list. Ben Cousins is second last on the list. Six of the 10 people 
who are last on the list are politicians. The Prime Minister came in at 62. Of the 100 most trusted people in 
Australia, the Prime Minister can manage only 62! I suggest that next year he will battle to get to 62; he will be 
down with the rest of us! It is all very well for us as parliamentarians to say, “Let this be a pox on all our houses. 
Let the mud hit us all. That means that I am not affected any more than the person who is sitting opposite me, 
and in that climate I can survive, because when the public makes a decision, it will say that Jim McGinty is no 
different from Max Trenorden.” 
Mr J.A. McGinty: I beg your pardon! 
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: I agree! Let us hope that debate never takes place!  
Lobbying is a serious matter that needs to be addressed. This bill that has been introduced by the member for 
Churchlands provides some of the history of why lobbying occurs. I do not need to go through the details of that 
with the White House and whatever that hotel across the road is called. Many of us have been there and have 
seen that for ourselves. The question we need to address is: how can we clean up our own act? It is not just on 
the government side—as we keep finding out—that we need to clean up our act. However, it is substantially on 
the government side, because that is where decisions are made. Lobbyists usually want to lobby us because we 
can make a difference. I can tell members that not a lot of my time is taken up by professional lobbyists. I cannot 
remember the last time a professional lobbyist wanted to speak to me. They want to speak to the people across 
from me and the Leader of the Opposition, who play a prominent role in making decisions for this state. Just 
look at what has happened. It is not just about us as members of Parliament. I have scribbled down a few names. 
Two prominent former public servants—Wally Cox and Mike Allen—have had their names seriously damaged 
in the public eye, not just by lobbyists, but also by some members opposite.  

Mr R.C. Kucera: Neale Fong lost his job.  
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Yes. He is another public servant—very senior and very highly paid—who has lost 
his job. I have to say that I was not Neale Fong’s worst enemy in this world. I supported him when he went into 
his position. The result of all this is that the careers of a range of very senior public servants have been seriously 
damaged. In the case of Wally Cox, his career has probably been damaged beyond repair, mainly because of his 
age and because he is at the end of his working life. Mike Allen is younger, and hopefully he will make a 
comeback and will continue to be involved in the public service. However, he will always have the stain of the 
CCC inquiry on his back, because of his involvement with lobbyists.  

I am greatly concerned about the culture of the public service in Western Australia. I want to run through a 
scenario that I have raised in this place previously, because it is very important to the debate on this bill. What 
has happened in the past 20 years is that Margaret Thatcher came to power in the United Kingdom. When 
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Margaret Thatcher came to power, the culture of the public service in the United Kingdom was changed 
significantly, because she took away from that culture a substantial element of public service, and she added a 
much heavier requirement to deal with the administration of the day. When Bob Hawke came to power in this 
country, he thought that change was wonderful, and he brought that into the federal Parliament. Brian Burke also 
thought that was wonderful, and he brought that into this Parliament. Therefore, we need to think about what we 
have done here. If senior public servants are on a three-year contract, it is reasonable to argue that if they do not 
meet the requirements of the executive or their minister in that three-year period, their contracts will be at risk. In 
my view, that places a pressure upon public servants that should not be placed upon them. That takes away the 
Sir Humphrey attitude—as we have all seen in that television program Yes Minister—where public servants can 
say to the minister that he or she has made a courageous decision. It is now a courageous decision for a senior 
public servant to disagree with a minister, and certainly to disagree with a direction from cabinet.  
I will tell it to you straight, Madam Acting Speaker. I have been in this place for 22 years and I know most senior 
public servants relatively well. I speak to many of them regularly. The message I am getting is that if public 
servants do not conform to the direction of the executive, they can forget about their careers in the public 
service; their careers will languish. That is all directly linked to the way in which members in this chamber 
operate and the way in which they interact with lobbyists and public servants. The public servants in this state 
are put at extra risk just because they are at our shoulders. I suggest to my ministerial colleagues in this chamber 
that the public servants who sit at their shoulders are at risk. The perception of public servants is that they should 
go to meetings. Even though the minister might not tell them to go to meetings, they know that the minister or 
the executive wants them to go, and they feel that they have to go to show that they are in tune with the 
aspirations of the executive. The next thing that happens is that they read their names in an article on the front 
page of The West Australian saying that they are associated with some other current of activity, whether that be a 
lunch with Brian Burke, a meeting with industry groups or whatever. As we in this chamber find out on a regular 
basis, no-one can know all the nuances of any particular meeting. Unfortunately, many members in the chamber 
have found that out in recent times. I suggest that public servants are finding that out as well. 

This is new information to me and you can call me slow, if you like, Madam Acting Speaker. 

Dr K.D. Hames: Slow. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Or extremely slow. I have only just found out that, under a directive from the 
Corruption and Crime Commission, senior government agencies are taking on ex-police officers and ex-security 
people to form an investigation unit. I cannot understand that. Further, because there is nowhere for these people 
to be attached to, they are attached to an internal audit group. When agencies carry out internal audits, an ex-
policeman, who was probably kicked out of the police force because he was incompetent, follows public 
servants around trying to find out whether they have done something wrong. That is not the purpose of internal 
audits. That has fundamentally changed the way in which our agencies operate. Why has that happened? When 
someone in a government agency refers a matter of wrongdoing to the CCC, as is required under the Corruption 
and Crime Commission Act, those matters that do not involve criminality are referred back to the agency. Those 
matters are probably being referred to an ex-police officer—I should not be so unkind to him—or an ex-security 
person to investigate — 

Mr R.C. Kucera: There used to be a unit in the police force. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: That is right, but it is now in the agency itself. I note that it used to be in the police 
force, and I think that is where it should be. The member’s former profession is made up of professionally 
trained people. The people who have been put into the agencies have come from all over the place and have no 
formal qualifications or training. There is no formal job description for their positions. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: They’re also not subject to the Police Act or disciplined by legislation. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Or, as the member would say, subject to any measure of fairness. These people in 
government agencies are attached to internal audit units. An internal audit is used to tell an agency how it is 
functioning. It is not a matter of people wandering around an agency trying to find out whether the tea lady 
knocked off $10 last week. That is not the function of an internal audit. I find that not only appalling, but also 
disgusting. It is beyond my comprehension how that matter has not been debated in this house and how, as a 
member of Parliament, I have not known about it. I do not understand how we have allowed that to occur. I raise 
that matter in this debate because it all comes back to the same process. This has been driven by the CCC. Once 
upon a time, if a chief executive officer was concerned about a minor event, he would go to the police. He would 
have a discussion with the police and very competent police officers would tell him that he had several options. 
One option was to go the police and then go down some criminal course. There was also the option of using a 
raft of provisions in the Public Service Act. However, we no longer have the Public Service Act. It is no longer 
used in these sorts of cases; matters are determined by the investigator in the agency and the CCC. The 
investigator in the agency sends the information to the CCC, which does the brief and gives it to the Director of 
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Public Prosecutions. The police are not involved. If a person in an agency has had a brush with a lobbyist, there 
is a question mark over that person. We have changed the whole mode of operation. We have taken the fairness 
out of the process. People are sent straight to the hangman. Matters do not go to the District Court; they go 
straight to the CCC. There is no stopping point below that. When the Smiths Beach matter was reported in the 
media, we found that the CCC had made recordings and a raft of people were caught up around two focal points: 
members of Parliament and lobbyists. 

I do not intend to go into the provisions of the bill, because the member for Churchlands has quite rightly done 
so. There is a question about how other jurisdictions have acted in this area. There is a long history in the United 
States and in other countries of how to deal with lobbyists. As the member said in her second reading speech, 
there has been little response from Australian governments, even though there was some response from Bob 
Hawke some 15 years ago. The bottom line is that we in this chamber have changed the rules. We have created 
the CCC. We have created the other instances that I have just talked about, such as internal audits by other 
individuals within agencies. We have changed the whole mode of operation of public servants, and it all leads 
back to us and lobbyists. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Are we really going to say to the people of Western Australia that we do not care 
about that, that the only thing that matters is whether I win the seat of Avon, that it does not matter who is 
Premier, who is a minister and who wins other seats, and that I will not stick my head above the trenches and let 
someone take a few shots at me? In fact, we are the only people who can act on this; no-one else can act on this. 
The people of Western Australia are screaming at us to be responsible and to act. 

If we look at the history of private members’ bills, we find that what normally happens is that a couple of 
passionate speeches are made, the member with carriage of the bill responds to the second reading debate and the 
government votes it down. That is my expectation of what will happen today, and it is my expectation of what 
will happen with every other private member’s bill. It is better that this type of bill be introduced by an 
Independent member of long standing in this chamber. All members would say that the member for Churchlands 
is a respected member of this chamber. They cannot argue that the member is not a respected person in this 
chamber.  

We have a problem, and we will not solve that problem by washing our hands like Pontius Pilate and saying that 
that is the end of it, because it is not the end. What has been happening up to now will happen again tomorrow. 
The fact that we are approaching an election may mean that the Premier and other senior ministers may not want 
this bill to go through because it gives the impression that there is an element of guilt. There should be an 
element of guilt in it. For 25 per cent of the members of this chamber, there should be an element of guilt. 
Members are not mentioned by the Corruption and Crime Commission for sneezing in Parliament. I am not 
saying that everyone who has been mentioned by the CCC must be ashamed by that process, but members do not 
run up against the CCC by accident. It does not happen like that.  

Mr P. Papalia: Yes, you can. 
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: No, you cannot. 

Mr P. Papalia: It happened to Hon Kim Chance. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: How can a member run up against the CCC by accident? 
Mr P. Papalia: They call you down there as a witness when you have done nothing wrong. You give evidence 
and come back. 
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: That does not make a member part of an inquiry. I am talking about the 25 per cent 
of this chamber who have been part of an inquiry. Other members have been called to give evidence. I read only 
the other day that the member for Stirling had been required to give evidence. No doubt he found that a pretty 
daunting experience. 

Mr A.D. McRae: So was I, in relation to the report about the member for South Perth and other members. I was 
called to give evidence. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: That is correct, but the report was not about the member for Riverton. 

Mr A.D. McRae: However, that is part of the 25 per cent. 
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: No it is not. My figure of 25 per cent refers only to those people who have been 
investigated. The member should sit down and do a count. It does include Norm Marlborough, which might be a 
bit unfair, because he is not here. This is unacceptable. Only members can make a difference in this chamber by 
changing the rules and conditions. Only we can tell the member for South Perth, after his embarrassment of last 
week, that what he did was inappropriate. We must do that; it is not up to anyone else. The member for Riverton 
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experienced some embarrassment about a fundraising event, and we told him that we did not think it was 
appropriate. This chamber is required to do just that. 
A core part of the cancer afflicting politics involves lobbyists. I have spoken for nearly 30 minutes and I have not 
mentioned the names of any lobbyists, which is remarkable in this speech. Frankly, I am not concerned about the 
names of the lobbyists. I stand up for the argument that members of Parliament are responsible. If someone 
comes and lobbies me and I do something as a result of that, that is my fault. That is my view, and we have had 
this argument in the past. We have responsibilities as members of Parliament. On the other hand, one of those 
lobbyists, whom I will now name—John Halden—got caught in a fair bit of strife by implying that he easily got 
information out of the system. That concerns me, but not because of any particular like or dislike of John Halden 
and Anne Burns, both of whom I have known for many years. That is not the issue. If someone as well 
connected to the ALP as John Halden turns up at the right places and public servants know that he is in the right 
place, he will be told. I have no doubt that that is true, because that is the culture of the public service at the 
moment. However, if Max Trenorden turns up as an opposition member, there is no way I will find out. It is 
prudent that we have a view on how John Halden operates. I will not go through the rest of the names.  
We have a ministerial code of conduct, but I could drive a truck through it. In fact, I consider it one point above 
useless. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: I agree. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Without making this a mutual admiration society, the member for Yokine should not 
have got into trouble for the things that he got into trouble for. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: It’s water under the bridge. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: Yes, but I would like to think that members in this chamber will be strong enough to 
introduce provisions to guide the member for Yokine and, more importantly, the next crop of new members. In a 
few months there will be more than 10 new members in this chamber. Where will they learn their politics? They 
will learn them from Jim McGinty and the Premier. I learnt from Brian Burke. I came in as a brand-new 
member, sat down near to where I am now, and watched the way Brian Burke operated in this chamber. 

Mr J.A. McGinty: You obviously did not pick up and learn from some of his methods of operating. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN: As the Attorney General has already worked out, maybe a few things slipped under 
my radar from time to time. Nevertheless, that is the way I learnt. New members in this chamber will learn from 
the chamber. They will not know how Phil Pendal or any of the other former members of the chamber used to 
operate. They may not even know who those people are. They may know one or two former members 
personally, but even retired members speaking to a new member of Parliament outside the chamber is somewhat 
different from the new member for Avon sitting here next to Cyril Rushton. He coached me for several years, 
even though he was a Liberal. On one occasion there was a division, and he looked at me and said “What are you 
doing sitting here?” I told him it was a division, and he said that I was a National and should be on the other side, 
and he was a Liberal and should be on this side. That is the blunt advice that Cyril would give to new members 
like me. 

I return to the point of the bill. A culture has developed in this place in the past couple of years that is 100 per 
cent unacceptable. I stand beside the member for Cottesloe in saying that I am not proud to be a member of this 
chamber, and I am happy to say that. As members of Parliament we need to take some matters into our own 
hands and act upon them, and one of those issues is lobbyists. I congratulate the member for Churchlands for her 
bill, which I trust will be successful. However, I believe it will not be, because it will just be swept aside.  

In the few minutes I have remaining, I will go back to the original issue. We may think that is smart politics, but 
what do the people who put us here think? They think it stinks. We do that as groundcover for rabbits, as we 
used to say in my former profession. It does not matter what we do because we will all be tarred with the same 
brush and the Liberals will not be looked upon as any different from Labor. That is not entirely true. To 
introduce a bit of self-satisfaction into the argument, my party colleagues and I are so far untouched in this 
process. This debate may be embarrassing for the Liberal Party and the Labor Party, but its members should deal 
with it. It is time to be mature, and take seriously our responsibility to the people of Western Australia and put it 
above our personal desires and party politics. Now is the time, in the lead-up to an election, to say to Western 
Australians that we take our task seriously; we actually will—even though we do not—censure those amongst us 
who step out of line. We do not do that. It is always on party lines. In the United Kingdom Parliament—I am not 
picking on the member for Hillarys and saying that there is something better or worse than this process—
members will break the party lines in votes on issues of fault in the chamber. In the English Parliament, time 
after time people have been penalised financially and expelled from the chamber as a result of members not 
voting along party lines. However, every vote in this chamber is along party lines. Today, because of the 
sickness of members in this chamber in the past week or so, I do not know what is going to happen, but I suspect 
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that the government of the day will refuse to give carriage to the bill. Lord knows what the Liberal Party is going 
to do. I just ask members to consider where we are at. 

MR R.F. JOHNSON (Hillarys) [4.31 pm]: I truly will be brief in the comments I make today, because I in no 
way intend to prolong debate on the bill. I know that a lot of work has gone into this bill by the member for 
Churchlands and that she has the right motives and the right morals and conscience in bringing this bill into this 
house. I certainly admire what she has done with this bill. She is a very highly respected member of this house. 

I will talk about lobbying and lobbyists in general to some extent, and then perhaps go on in a bit more detail. 
Every member in this chamber is lobbied on a weekly basis very often by their constituents. Members are 
lobbied to try to act on behalf of their constituents if they think that they have had an injustice done against them 
and they want their member to try to sort that out and help them. That is 100 per cent our job as local members 
of Parliament. I would be the first to put my hand up and say yes, I will help a constituent who has had what I 
believe is an injustice done to him. I will go to great lengths to try to help that person. Sometimes we win and 
sometimes we do not. Various ministers have had correspondence from me over the past eight years almost 
when I believe an injustice has been done. If I believe that an injustice has not been done, I very rarely take up 
the issue on behalf of my constituent. I point out to that constituent that I believe he is in the wrong and that he 
must face his responsibilities as everybody else does. We are all responsible for our actions. That is the message 
that I would like to send to my constituents. As I said, if they do something wrong, they must pay for it. 

Lobbying per se is a bona fide business. It is a bona fide way of life for many people in the United States. 
Lobbying is a very large business. It is out in the open and everybody in the Parliaments throughout the USA 
knows who the lobbyists are and whom they are lobbying for. There are two lots of lobbyists, I believe, in 
Western Australia. There are the honourable lobbyists, if I can call them that, and the dishonourable lobbyists. 
The honourable ones are those who act for an industry. Very often they will go to every member of Parliament; 
or, if they know that the government is going to do something that they believe will have an adverse effect on 
their industry as a whole, they will go to members of the opposition, which they would have done eight years 
ago when the Labor Party was in opposition. They put their case to members. I have had many cases put to me as 
a member by lobbyists on behalf of an industry. The Australian Hotels Association is a classic example. I would 
say that it is a very honourable lobbying force, because it is out in the open. It will meet a member in the 
courtyard at Parliament House and go through what it believes is legislation that might be detrimental to its 
industry. I know that the AHA will lobby members of the Liberal Party and the National Party and Independents, 
and also members of the Labor Party, in the hope that it will be able to achieve an outcome that is beneficial to 
its industry. That is what I call honourable lobbying. 

I now go on to the dishonourable lobbyists. There are three to whom I am sure everybody can put a name; three 
who have caused so many problems in this state. They do not go to every government member in this house or 
every opposition member to try to organise something, to try to change legislation or to oppose legislation that is 
proposed by the government of the day, which is normally the case. Those dishonourable lobbyists will find one 
person. It might be one person on a parliamentary committee—or sometimes two, unfortunately—or one 
member in this chamber. They will do that on behalf of one commercial interest. I will not go into detail. I am 
sure that some people would love me to, but I will not do that. All people have to do is read the latest report and 
they can come to their own conclusions about what has occurred. 

I believe that members of Parliament must be responsible to not only their electorate, but also this Parliament. If 
members of Parliament act on behalf of a lobbyist who is acting on behalf of one company that wants a 
particular outcome or to subvert the normal actions or the processes of this Parliament, they are very much in the 
wrong. 

Dr E. Constable: That’s why we need legislation. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I am not disagreeing with the member for Churchlands. I am trying to outline the case that 
I fully believe in; that is, if any member of Parliament acts on the instructions or at the behest of a lobbyist who 
is working for one company—not an industry, but one company—for a purely commercial outcome, we must 
look seriously at that to see what should be done about legislation in this Parliament. This Parliament can 
censure and find members in contempt for actions that they carry out within this Parliament. This Parliament 
may very well decide to do that in the future. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: Isn’t that being a bit general, because there are occasions when individual companies or 
individuals themselves are wronged by the Parliament, and they will go to a member, as you said at the outset, to 
present that injustice? 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: Absolutely. That is a good interjection, member for Yokine. In that case, if a company 
feels that it has been adversely treated by the government, it will go to an opposition member, and that member 
will stand in grievance time and say that that company has been badly treated by the government and that he or 
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she is speaking up for it. It is out in the open, it is accountable and it is transparent. That is how it should be. It 
should not be that somebody sneaks around at the behest of a lobbyist, no matter what side of the house that 
member is on, and carries out the instructions of that lobbyist. No lobbyist works out of charity; they all work for 
remuneration. I believe that there is a case, undoubtedly, for there being a register of some sort. It should not be 
the case that the Premier dictates that some people can be on the approved list and others cannot. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: And then disappear off it the next day. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: Of course they do. If the clever lobbyists are precluded from being on the list, they will 
use an agent to talk to ministers, members or whomever. There is always a way around these things. They are 
what I call the dishonourable lobbyists. As I said, there are three of those in this state that I can think of 
immediately. They are the people who have brought shame on members of Parliament. They are the lobbyists 
who have brought shame, I believe, on this Parliament and the workings of this Parliament. However, they 
cannot do it on their own. They can do it only if they find a member who is prepared to ditch his or her principles 
and act on their behalf and at their behest. That has applied to both sides of this house—not just one side. I 
would love to be able to attack just the government and members of the government over some of their 
behaviour with lobbyists, but in all conscience I cannot do that any more.  

I will support this legislation. We must do whatever we can do to try to stop what is a form of corruption, a form 
of serious misconduct and a form of serious improper action. I do not want to see members of Parliament falling 
into that trap. It does not give me any pleasure to have to criticise any member of this house for what is either 
serious misconduct, contempt or improper or inappropriate behaviour. We have seen instances of that in this 
house over the past couple of years.  

Perhaps I have a different view from that of the member for Avon. I believe that the purpose of the Corruption 
and Crime Commission is to investigate corruption and crime and serious misconduct carried out by public 
officers. Members of Parliament are public officers. Before the CCC was established, the former Anti-
Corruption Commission really looked only at people who were not public officers. That body was not very 
strong. The purpose of the legislation that the Attorney General brought in was to try to clamp down on members 
of Parliament, whether government members, opposition members or ministers, who might be acting corruptly 
or in a way that would be construed as serious misconduct. There are these different angles. If a member of 
Parliament does something wrong that affects a committee of this Parliament, the Procedure and Privileges 
Committee deals with the matter.  

Mr M.W. Trenorden: Some of this should be dealt with by us. The bottom end—the non-criminal process—
should be dealt with by us.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I could not agree more.  

Mr J.A. McGinty: Except for one thing. I am very much a supporter of the work that has been done by the CCC 
and there is no better justification for that than the work it has done in exposing the corrosive and corrupting 
influence of lobbyists, and the members who do their bidding. Private commercial gain is what is at stake and we 
would not know about it but for the work of the CCC. We owe it a vote of thanks for that.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: Absolutely. I concur with the Attorney General. I hate corruption. Members of Parliament 
swear an oath of office when they come into this place. Members who contravene that oath of office by acting in 
a corrupt way and who bring shame on this house and the profession of a member of Parliament, or a 
parliamentarian, should pay the consequences. I absolutely hate being called a politician these days, because 
there is a certain amount of shame attached to it. People introduce members as their member of Parliament or 
parliamentarian. “Member of Parliament” sounds a little more proper than “politician”. The word “politician” 
tends to bring shame on our profession. That is unfortunate, because virtually every person who comes into this 
chamber as a new member wants to do the right thing for the people in his electorate, whom he represents; he 
takes his position very seriously.  

I have been in this place for nearly 16 years and I can put my hand on my heart and say, “Please, God, I don’t 
think that I’ve acted in any way that could be construed as corrupt, serious misconduct or even improper 
conduct.” I would like to think that I have not even acted inappropriately. My electorate will judge me on that at 
the next election.  

I would like to think that members come into this place with a clear conscience. The problem starts when there 
are dishonourable lobbyists who will use weaknesses in members to gain access to information from a 
parliamentary committee. I accept that such lobbyists can do so through old friendships, which is very wrong, or 
by finding people who they believe will come up with what they want them to do. We have to do something to 
stop that sort of behaviour, otherwise this house will slide into disrepute. We are already at a low standing, and 
some members have said that at times they feel ashamed to be a member of this house.  
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Mr C.J. Barnett: Embarrassed.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: Embarrassed, I accept that. I do not feel embarrassed to be a member of this house. I 
sometimes feel embarrassed to be a politician. When a member of Parliament does something wrong, it has the 
effect of a spray can and every member is touched by that spray. The public is of the opinion that if one member 
allows his ear to be bent by a lobbyist, all members are capable of doing the same. That is the problem we have. 
It does not come down to truth or reality; it is perception. Currently, that is the perception in the public arena. So 
many members of Parliament have acted, in the very least, inappropriately and improperly. To many members of 
Parliament on both sides of the house —  

Mr J.A. McGinty: And in both houses.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: In both houses, I am sure. That is the problem. It is not unique to this chamber. Each 
house should deal with its own problems. I am interested only in this house because this is the house in which I 
represent my electorate and can have a say and a vote. I intend to do that very loudly and clearly—even though I 
am now further away from the Attorney General. I promise members that if something is wrong, I will speak out, 
because I cherish the trust that my electorate put in me by sending me to this place. Every member of Parliament 
should think in the same way.  

I support the bill. I do not think it will get to a vote. If it does, I am sure that the government will vote it down. 
We have to do something.  

Mr J.A. McGinty: How do you propose that we deal with members of Parliament who do the bidding of 
lobbyists in this place and do not disclose that they are representing the private commercial interests of 
lobbyists? 

Dr E. Constable interjected. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: The member for Churchlands has interjected to say that that has to be handled by the 
CCC. I accept that. The CCC has a role to play. If it had not been for the CCC, nobody in this house would have 
known what had gone on over the past couple of years. 

Mr J.A. McGinty: Isn’t that the issue. I’m sure that the sort of behaviour that is now being exposed by the CCC, 
of people representing private commercial interests without disclosing it, has been going on for some time. The 
beauty of the CCC is that we now have a new order. Some people find it hard to adjust to that new order. 
Nonetheless, they should be condemned for what is now being exposed.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I certainly do not condemn the CCC. 

Mr J.A. McGinty: I meant the members who do that. 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: Yes, I have my view on members who have transgressed.  

Mr R.C. Kucera: Isn’t there a third party? I agree with the Attorney General that the CCC has done a great job, 
and I agree that it is the responsibility of the individual member, but there is a third party and it is the third party 
that is being dealt with in this legislation—the person who takes on the role of being a lobbyist. That is the 
person who needs guidelines. I support this legislation.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I do not have a problem with that. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I always say I will be brief and then members interject on me. I will not use my full 13 
minutes, because I am coming to a conclusion. I know that other members want to speak.  

To respond to the Attorney General’s interjection, as a state and a Parliament we are better off with the CCC. 
The CCC has a job to do. Conversely, this house has a job to do. Matters of privilege must be dealt with by the 
Procedure and Privileges Committee because members of that committee have a responsibility to investigate 
matters of privilege and procedure. I suggest to the Attorney General that not everything that is a privilege can 
come under “privilege”. If a member abuses the procedures of this house, that matter should be sent to the 
Procedure and Privileges Committee.  

Mr C.J. Barnett: There is a distinction between behaving improperly and illegally. Someone can behave 
improperly but not illegally.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: There is a distinction between improperly and illegally. If behaviour is illegal, that would 
come under the description of corruption. If it is improper, without a doubt, that is something that I think this 
house should deal with. Improper or inappropriate behaviour, or behaviour that abuses the conventions of this 
house, if I can put it that way, regardless of what side of the house members sit on, is something for which this 
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house should take action. If we do not do that, that sort of behaviour will mushroom. I would like to see it 
diminish and, hopefully, disappear altogether in the Parliament after the next election. Regardless of who wins 
that election, whether I am here or not, I hope this house in particular will always take appropriate action about 
any member, regardless of what side of the house he sits on, if he acts improperly or inappropriately. In my last 
two sentences — 

Mr J.A. McGinty: Just before you get to your last two sentences —  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I promised I would be very brief. 

Mr J.A. McGinty: I understand that. What do you then say about someone who stands up and upholds standards 
who is then sacked from his job for saying that someone who broke those standards should be disciplined? I have 
been too subtle until now.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: I know that. I will leave others to judge the outcome of recent events.  

Mr J.A. McGinty: From my personal point of view on all of this, to shoot the messenger in the way you have 
been shot by your leader, is disgraceful.  

Dr E. Constable: That is straying a long way from this bill.  

Mr R.F. JOHNSON: The Attorney General may very well say that but I could not possibly comment.  

I have tried to keep to my promise to be brief. I have 10 minutes left but I know other members want to speak on 
this bill. They are the points I wanted to cover, and I thank the house.  

MR R.C. KUCERA (Yokine) [4.57 pm]: I will speak to the bill very briefly. Many of the points have been 
covered by both the member for Avon and the member for Hillarys.  
I refer to the words in the current register. I ask members to bear with me while I try to use this magnificent new 
piece of computer technology that I was given today, but which refuses to do anything I ask it to do.  
In the Contact with Lobbyists Code the Premier states — 

Free and open access to the institutions of government is a vital element of our democracy.  
Lobbyists can enhance the strength of our democracy by assisting individuals and organisations with 
advice on public policy processes and facilitating contact with relevant Government Representatives. 
In performing this role, there is a public expectation that Lobbyists will be individuals of strong moral 
calibre who operate according to the highest standards of professional conduct. 
The Government has established the Contact with Lobbyists Code to ensure that contact between 
Lobbyists and Government Representatives is conducted in accordance with public expectations of 
transparency, integrity and honesty.  

That is a very laudable way of putting things and I compliment the Premier for trying to achieve just that. 
However, sadly, as the Attorney General clearly pointed out, the findings of the Corruption and Crime 
Commission have shown anything but those laudable attitudes have been taken by people, although not all 
people. Many of the lobbyists I have had contact with are totally reputable people. I am very thankful that the 
three who were referred to have never come near me, perhaps due to my previous occupation. There are obvious 
reasons for that.  
Mr J.A. McGinty: I am not sure which three he was referring to.  
Mr R.C. KUCERA: I will not name them, although I can if the Attorney General likes. They are the three who 
our previous Premier Geoff Gallop was very concerned about when he was Premier. From the outset, I 
compliment the member for Churchlands for introducing this bill. This is the first time I have been able to utilise 
my independent status and vote accordingly. I would have been very concerned that I could not vote on this issue 
if the Labor Party’s position was to oppose it. I think it is a very good bill.  
Geoff Gallop and I discussed this issue when it first came up. I think the issue went back almost to the time of 
my election when we discussed Brian Burke, the lobbyist who is being named constantly. Geoff Gallop asked for 
my advice perhaps because of my previous occupation. My advice to Geoff was that I had spent some time in 
1991 in the Canadian Parliament with the Commissioner of Police and the Royal Canadian Mounted Police. 
Lobbyists in Canada follow a very similar set of rules to those that apply here. They are clearly marked; 
everyone knows who they are and what they are doing because they wear a big board around their necks. I 
mentioned to Geoff in 2001-02 that there was a clear delineation between lobbyists who work for not-for-profit 
organisations such as the Australian Hotels Association, and lobbyists who do it for a living as part of a 
commercial organisation. I think this is very much what this bill is about.  
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I was not in the government when Brian Burke was the Premier, but I was working with people in his cabinet 
whom I respected greatly, such as Mal Bryce and Ian Taylor, who was my minister for a while. As a police 
officer during that time, I had little to do with Brian Burke, but I had something to do with the investigations that 
occurred after the WA Inc saga. One of the difficulties I have always found with lobbyists is their capacity, as 
has been said, to use contacts within political parties on a personal basis. I am talking quite personally here. I 
know personally and like immensely a number of members who have either left this house or had great difficulty 
over the past 18 months. I have enormous respect for the member for Murchison-Eyre, who sits alongside me. I 
consider him to be a real friend, and I do not use that word loosely. One of the things that has concerned me 
throughout all this issue, particularly with the member for Murchison-Eyre, is that a friendship and association 
was used for commercial advantage—not by him, but by people he obviously trusted and felt were his friends.  
The remarks in the Premier’s Lobbyists Register reflect such a laudable objective that it should be underpinned 
by legislation. The institution of Parliament is so important that the very weapon Parliament uses to support the 
rest of the community should be used to support the institution. I recently left my party not only because of the 
issues over seeking re-election. I suppose it has been due to a gradual erosion of my illusions, if we like, with the 
political system over the past couple of years. Much of that has come about from what I see is the undermining 
of the system by people who want to achieve something for themselves by using the system. Each and every one 
of us has been to functions put on by organisations and each and every one of us has been to concerts and been 
wined and dined at some time in our political life. It is what comes out of that that is important. This legislation 
will, firstly, make sure that people who make a living out of the occupation of lobbying are clearly delineated in 
the eyes of not just the public but also of the government itself.  
Some comments were made by the member for Avon about the breakdown in our public service. As a person 
who has spent 43 years associated with the government in this state—I am an old bugger! I withdraw that word 
because it was unparliamentary. I am old.  

Mr C.J. Barnett: Withdraw the word “old” immediately.  

Mr R.C. KUCERA: I withdraw the word “old”. I thank the member. 

I have seen what I consider to be statesmen in this place. I have seen a public service that was fearless. I have 
seen members of the public service stand up to the likes of Owen Leitch, for instance, who was a fairly solid 
Commissioner of Police. I have seen public servants stand up to Charlie Court and people such as that. I do not 
know what happened to them afterwards, but they were prepared to stand up to those people and say how the 
public service should operate. Imagine, for instance, if the way the public service has been depicted in the past 
18 months in this place through the activity of lobbyists, what trust could we put in people like our Clerk? I 
believe our Clerk is absolutely fearless when it comes to issues to do with this place and upholds absolutely the 
institution of this Parliament. However, I believe that people operating in and around this Parliament need to be 
covered by legislation and governed by legislation that this place puts together. 

I did not come into the political system through the world of the political apparatchik. I was very privileged to be 
asked by the then Leader of the Opposition and other members of the Labor Party to become a part of this place. 
It is a privilege that I will never ever forget; I will cherish and guard it jealously. However, I was never subject to 
political favour or factional favour, which is probably why I am in my present position. It happens on both sides 
of the house and in all major political parties. It is a fact of life that people curry favour and they give favour. It 
is a political fact of life that people curry largesse and they give largesse. It is not just within the institution of 
Parliament; it is in any organisation where politics is an issue. It needs to be controlled when it starts to affect the 
institution of Parliament, the operations of Parliament and the very trust that people place in us as individuals 
and members of this place. I have been fortunate to visit Parliaments in other places in the world. In December I 
was in the Knesset in Israel. To stand in the chamber and the lobby outside the chamber when the Knesset is 
sitting is to see the way Israel’s frenetic lobbyists operate, but each lobbyist is clearly delineated. People know 
who they are talking to. It is not somebody who merely wanders in and out of the house.  

It is not only the issues of the Corruption and Crime Commission that have brought this situation about, but also 
the fact that people now make a living out of lobbying. I think about Robert Vojakovic for instance and all the 
work I have done with Robert over the past decade on asbestosis. He is a true lobbyist who would have no fear 
of a piece of legislation such as this. He supports the victims, the widows and the people who will die because of 
that dreadful disease. I am happy for him to lobby me at any time, as the Attorney General will tell members. I 
get nothing from it except the kudos of knowing that I have perhaps made a small difference. I put him against 
the professional lobbyists who also come and see me on a daily basis. We all see them. There is a need for them 
to be transparent and, as it were, controlled.  

We have recently seen an issue that came about with a previous member of this place, Mr Halden. The Premier 
has now sacked him and others who operate as campaign managers, yet the very people they are campaigning for 
are lobbyists who have come from their own organisation. What are we to see perhaps in another five or six 



Extract from Hansard 
[ASSEMBLY - Wednesday, 18 June 2008] 

 p4083b-4099a 
Mr Max Trenorden; Mr Rob Johnson; Mr Bob Kucera; Dr Graham Jacobs; Mr Jim McGinty; Acting Speaker 

 [10] 

years? I will not name the people and I do not speak in any way against them. I know two of them personally and 
I respect two of them. However, are we yet again to perpetuate the issues that have come out with what has 
happened with the likes of Brian Burke, Julian Grill and others? I do not say anything about those people 
because I do not know them personally. I think I have met Julian Grill on two or three occasions at functions. 
Again, I have no reason to speak ill of him other than what I read and what I have read that has come out of the 
CCC over the past few years. However, I do know a lot of the young people who have now been ostracised and 
had to leave the Labor Party as a result of their association. They are good young people whose political careers 
and aspirations have been destroyed because of the position they have been put in as a result of giving favour 
and largesse. That happens on both sides of this chamber. That is the real crunch here. I do not know how we can 
ever control it. I would be naïve if I thought we could.  

I think at least the member for Churchlands has gone a great way to putting some structure in place that will give 
a degree of independent overview. I have enormous respect for Mal Wauchope, the head of the public service in 
this state. I know that he will religiously do what the Premier asks him and tells him to do, but there again is the 
rub: the Premier is telling him what to do with the register. I am not casting any aspersions on the Premier 
because the Premier has obviously done this in an attempt to cut out the cancer that has affected us all. However, 
the Premier will change and the political party in government will change.  

Mr R.F. Johnson: When will that happen? 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: I have no idea. Maybe the member should ask the Attorney General. I do not often give the 
Attorney General a pat on the back, especially when he does not help me to build my son’s shed, but I will give 
him a pat on the back for setting up the Corruption and Crime Commission. As a person who comes from an 
investigative background, I imagine it is a difficult organisation to be involved with. I do not see that the CCC 
should have an overview of the roles of people in this house as a matter of course. Obviously, if issues come out 
of the mud, as they have done, the CCC needs to do something about them, but we do not need legislation to 
control the members of Parliament, because we have the Procedure and Privileges Committee. I think the issues 
that were said about that committee were quite right; in fact, I would like to see the role of the privileges 
committee enhanced and it given more clout with penalties and other issues for inappropriate behaviour.  

The issues of corruption are well covered by the CCC, but there is a third party in all this; that is, the people who 
lobby as an occupation and a way of making money. They are dependent on getting results and outcomes. I think 
the intentions of the Premier in setting up this register were laudable. When Geoff and I spoke about this issue 
years ago, I told him to set it up in the same way as the Canadian model and put the legislation in place. The first 
thing to say is that nobody can be a lobbyist if he or she has a criminal record. That would have got rid of one of 
our problems straight away. 
Mr M.J. Cowper: Three. 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: The member is right. I am talking about only one I know of. The member for Murray will 
know that I only ever talk about evidence issues. We need to give certainty to the process. The lobbyists 
themselves need to have certainty in what they do. It is not enough to be governed by a code of conduct. The 
member for Avon mentioned codes of conduct. I did everything I could to deal with the Premier’s code of 
conduct and I fell foul of it because I was too honest and declared everything. When talking about the institution 
of Parliament, codes of conduct are simply not strong enough. We need underpinning legislation that does 
exactly what we set out to do, which is to maintain and cherish the institution of this place.  

I go back to the issues of favour and largesse and the fear of intimidation. Those young people who showed up to 
those inquiries who were members of the Labor Party, and in some instances members of the Liberal Party, had 
acceded to the wishes of lobbyists. Why? They acceded to their wishes because they were fearful and 
intimidated about their political future. We now live in a world where political apparatchiks are an absolute fact. 
Both major parties are made up of them. Since university, their whole life has been centred around politics. I 
have not met one who is not better at the job than anyone else. They know it backwards. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: In the past few weeks I have seen an example of this among my electorate staff. They 
received phone calls from people within the political party system saying that if they remain in the employ of 
Bob Kucera if he goes Independent, their future with the party will be in doubt. Those are the kinds of things that 
have happened.  

Mr M.W. Trenorden: That is a pretty appalling thing to say to a staff member. 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: I have dealt with that sort of thing outside this place, and I will deal with it myself. I am 
talking about the fact that lobbyists and people who work in this place are able to bring that sort of pressure to 
bear. We cannot say it does not happen. The member for Balcatta is in the chamber. One of his personal friends, 
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a young person whom he has nurtured for many years, has been destroyed by this type of behaviour. He is an 
outstanding young man. He would have made a very good politician and member of Parliament. However, his 
career has been destroyed as a result of this. That has all been brought out during this process. That is 
reprehensible. That is using people’s futures and people’s friendships just to get around the institution of 
Parliament. However, unfortunately that is the climate that we are living in. 

Mr J.A. McGinty: If I can pose this question, you seem to be completely dismissing the behaviour of the young 
people to whom you have referred, because you seem to be saying that their weakness was somehow or other — 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: No, Attorney General; I am not. I will use the example of my own staff. There is nothing 
weak about them. However, I agree with the Attorney General that fear and intimidation is an issue for young 
people. The Attorney General may see that as a weakness, and I do too if they accede to it. However, the 
Attorney General knows the power of ambition and the power of wanting to succeed and be part of the process.  

Dr E. Constable: The Attorney General would not know about that!  

Mr J.A. McGinty: That is right! I know nothing about that! 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: I am saying that in a nice way. I am being complimentary.  

Dr E. Constable: There is nothing wrong with having ambition. 
Mr R.C. KUCERA: There is nothing wrong with having ambition. However, I am talking about a young person 
in his twenties or thirties whose entire career has been laid out for him, and who is now faced with the spectre of 
losing everything that he has planned for since he left university. I say “he”, because I am talking about a young 
person whom I know. If the opportunity is given to that young person to move ahead, of course he will not go 
against the demands of another person if he knows darn well that that person is responsible for his political 
future. That is what I am saying. We need to start bringing into line people who engage in that sort of behaviour. 
Yes, I understand that those people were weak. I also understand the heartache that the member for Murchison-
Eyre must be going through, particularly when he still has not received the outcome of the particular inquiry in 
which he was involved. However, we owe it to the institution of Parliament to say that those people who work in 
this place must be governed by the institution of Parliament. I have seen what has happened in those cases when 
people have been called before the Bar of this house. Do we really consider that that was a satisfactory outcome 
in any of those cases? Should we have even reached that position in the first place? That is the other issue that 
we need to address. This comes back to what the member for Churchlands is talking about in this legislation. 
This bill gives me, for the first time, a bit of hope about this place. I cannot say that in the past 18 months I have 
taken any great pleasure in seeing my colleagues being put under the pump—some of them quite unnecessarily, 
and others quite rightly. Frankly, the behaviour of some of these people has been such that if they had been in 
any other workplace, they would have been sacked long ago. That has been the case for members on both sides 
of this house. It concerns me that a third group of people have also been involved. That is lobbyists.  

Similar situations have occurred in other Parliaments. I have no doubt, from talking to the member for 
Churchlands, that much of this legislation is based upon the kind of circumstances I have been talking about. 
This type of legislation has worked well in Canada and in other Parliaments that operate under the Westminster 
system of government. The key issue is, of course, personal responsibility. Personal responsibility must always 
be the key issue. The Attorney General is quite right. Some of these young people obviously had a weakness. 
They did not realise the way they had to go. However, unfortunately some of them were placed in a position in 
which they did not have a great deal of choice. I would like to stop that sort of situation from occurring.  

Mr J.A. McGinty: If I may interject briefly, you would have seen the same thing happen in your days in the 
police service. It is up to young police officers to stand up against wrong when it is happening. I am sure many 
examples of that occurred as well. 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: Of course. However, very punitive regulations, policies and protocols are in place in the 
police service, so there is both the carrot and the stick. Many people are very proud to be coppers, and they do 
their job properly, because they know that if they do not do their job properly and get it wrong, they will not be 
coppers for much longer and perhaps will be spending some time in one of Margaret Quirk’s jails! There is a 
very real difference. I have to say that there have been some days recently—this has nothing to do with my 
change of status—when I think the Attorney General himself would have been ashamed to be a member of this 
Parliament. I am not talking about politics here. I am talking about being a member of this house and seeing 
some of the behaviour that has taken place. This has nothing to do with this bill. I am talking about some of the 
issues that have arisen in this place. I take the point that the member for Avon has made. I had a brief discussion 
earlier with the member for Bassendean. It is the process of lobbying that appears to have brought about this 
problem. The Attorney General has referred to moral weaknesses, and to using up friends and using up favours 
and pulling in largesse. Yes, I had to face those same issues in the police service. However, a little message 
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always came up that said, “Error, error.” I hope all the members sitting here get that same message. In fact, I 
know they do.  

Mr R.F. Johnson: Can I just say that I think your comments have everything to do with this bill, because the 
problem that we are facing is the consequence of not having legislation in place to ensure that lobbyists are 
registered and open and transparent. The comments that you have made are definitely relevant to this bill. 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: I thank the member. However, I was talking about behaviour in this house that, quite 
frankly, has been distasteful. That has nothing to it with lobbying. That is another matter.  

I will be supporting this bill. However, I intend to move some amendments to the bill, if we ever get to the 
consideration in detail stage — 

Mr R.F. Johnson: I do not think so! 

Mr R.C. KUCERA: There is a need for this bill. I do not think this bill will take away the power of the 
Parliament or the power of the privileges committee. If anything, the privileges committee needs to have a good 
hard look at its procedures and the way it operates. I am saying that not in a critical way, but because we need to 
listen to what the public is saying. After all these issues that have come before the privileges committee in the 
past 18 months, I have found—as I am sure all members have found—that as I go into my electorate and stand 
around the bar at the bowling club, or as I go to the footy club or sit behind the people in the stands at the Eagles 
games, people are treating us as a joke. It may surprise a lot of us to realise that a lot of people in the community 
understand and support the institution of Parliament. They know the difference between a good government that 
is governing well, and a good opposition that is challenging the government and making sure it is held 
accountable. People in the community understand the difference between a good Parliament and one that is 
wracked by internal bickering and the kind of behaviour that has been brought to light by the Corruption and 
Crime Commission. The one thing we need to say to the CCC, when we do say thank you, is that for the very 
first time all the things that we thought were going on in this state have actually been proved. I have heard the 
Attorney General say the very same thing—all those things have been proved. That is very sad. Therefore, any 
mechanism that we can put in place, and that we can underpin by legislation, that will in some way put a hurdle 
in the way of those who choose to use this institution for their own ends, will be laudable. I congratulate the 
member for Churchlands for introducing this bill. As I have said, I will be voting for this legislation. 

DR G.G. JACOBS (Roe) [5.19 pm]: I thank members for the opportunity to speak on the Lobbying Disclosure 
and Accountability Bill 2007. This is a very good bill. I will not speak for long on this bill, because I am mindful 
that the member for Stirling wants to introduce another matter during private members’ time. As the title of the 
bill indicates, disclosure and accountability for lobbying and lobbyists is very important.  

As a new member of Parliament in 2005, and without in any way defending members who have been found 
wanting by the Corruption and Crime Commission, I believe there is a degree of vulnerability and a deficiency 
of knowledge and experience among members who are new to this place. How do we know who is who in the 
zoo when we come to this place? We have read in the reports of the CCC some claims of naivety. Without 
speaking in defence of members who have been found wanting, there is an issue for new members in this place 
in knowing who is who in the zoo of the political lobbying world. As the member for Hillarys and other 
members have said, members are subjected to the business of lobbying. That is how we bring matters to 
Parliament; people come to see us and put their point of view or their case. 

I found very interesting the history and definition of the word “lobbying” as referred to in the second reading 
speech of the member for Churchlands. As she describes in the preamble, the word originated in the 1870s 
United States Parliament under President Ulysses S. Grant. Mr Grant’s wife would not let him smoke inside, so 
he used to go across the road to the Willard Hotel and smoke in the lobby. While he was smoking in the lobby, 
people would come up to him and put their case; they would “lobby” him. That, as the member for Churchlands 
said, was a fairly quaint concept in those days. It has changed into something very different today. It would be 
good, particularly for new members, to have enshrined in legislation and regulation a requirement for the 
disclosure and accountability of lobbying activities. It would tell us who is who in the zoo. It would provide a 
formalised mechanism for the registration of lobbyists. It would in no way diminish the CCC’s responsibility. It 
would in no way diminish or replace the Procedure and Privileges Committee. We all know that it will have 
limitations. We cannot legislate against dishonesty.  

I will keep my comments brief to allow other members to express their views. As the member for Yokine and 
other members have said, we have a personal responsibility to ensure that we are not caught out by the people 
who lobby us. As the member said, our antenna goes up to indicate that there is something wrong. It is important 
that we ascertain and know where a lobbyist is from, whether there are strings attached and whether there is a 
quid pro quo. It is important that there be legislation and regulation that is independent of the political process, 
independent of the Premier of the day, and independent of the party that is in government. For that reason, it is 
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very important that we have some formal mechanism for the disclosure and accountability of the lobbying 
industry. Lobbying has come a long way since the time of President Ulysses S. Grant, as described by the 
member for Churchlands in her second reading speech. That was a quaint, informal and relaxed atmosphere 
whereby people could express their views to him. We have seen the development of an industry. By the same 
token, we should not prevent the political process from working well because we are all lobbied by people. That 
is, in a way, our job. We hear the views of people. They might want us to put a particular slant on a certain issue 
or to promote an issue in this place, but we should not do so when there is a quid pro quo or when there are 
strings attached. This bill would provide a valuable tool to help new members and the more naive and vulnerable 
members to do an honest job. Our role as parliamentarians is to be lobbied and to do an honest job. That is the 
reason that I will support this bill. 

MR J.A. McGINTY (Fremantle — Attorney General) [5.26 pm]: The Corruption and Crime Commission 
was formed following the police royal commission, which, from memory, was held in 2003. One of the 
recommendations of the police royal commission, headed by former Justice Kennedy of the Western Australian 
Supreme Court, was the establishment of a body such as the CCC. As I have indicated previously, the CCC has 
done a remarkably effective job of ensuring that the activities of lobbyists are well disclosed. We are all lobbied 
regularly, whether by individuals in our electorates who have an interest or by corporations. Most of that 
lobbying is fairly harmless. I will give an example. Former Premier Peter Dowding came to me about a week 
before the North Quay proposal to build islands off Fremantle and to establish a city of 20 000 people in the 
ocean was made public. He explained the detail of it to me, most of which was already known to me. A few days 
later reporters from the ABC asked me whether I was aware of the proposal. I said that I was aware of it and had 
been for some time. They asked me what I thought of it and I said that I did not like it. His lobbying had 
absolutely no effect. I regard Peter Dowding as a good friend, and he is also a constituent of mine in Fremantle, 
but I think we are all big enough to be able to make up our own minds on issues as they affect our electorates or 
policy issues. That lobbying does not detract in any way from the admiration that I have for him. That is not the 
sort of lobbying that we are talking about here. 

Obviously, it needs to be on the public record whether somebody is a lobbyist and whom that person represents. 
If a matter came forward that I was going to support, it would be incumbent upon me to declare that interest. The 
sort of lobbying that has given the profession a bad name is the lobbying that has been undertaken by Brian 
Burke, Julian Grill and Noel Crichton-Browne in particular. 

Mr M.J. Cowper: Have you been lobbied by Brian Burke? Have you ever been to the Coolbellup Hotel? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: No. If the member had any knowledge of the history of the Labor Party in recent decades, 
he most probably would not have asked that question. 

Several members interjected. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: The member for Riverton is right—the nature of our exchanges cannot be referred to as 
lobbying. 

Mr M.J. Cowper: So you say you haven’t been to the Coolbellup Hotel and had a drink with Brian Burke? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Absolutely not; what a stupid question! From the best of my recollection, for the past 
decade—I could probably go back beyond that if I wanted to rack my memory a bit further—I have had one 
exchange with Brian Burke — 

Mr M.J. Cowper: At the Coolbellup Hotel? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: For God’s sake! 

I think it was a civil exchange lasting about 30 seconds or one minute when our paths crossed one day.  

Mr A.D. McRae interjected. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: That was one of our better exchanges over the decades! 

I make the point that we are all concerned about lobbying that is secretive, is about private personal gain and 
corrupts due processes. That is what the Corruption and Crime Commission has laid out chapter and verse for 
everyone to see and read. It affects both houses of Parliament and both sides of the Parliament. That is the sort of 
behaviour that may involve Brian Burke writing a motion for someone to bring into Parliament to advance the 
commercial interests of his client, and then a member of this Parliament, without disclosing that and purportedly 
acting in the interests of a broader noble cause, in fact advances those private commercial interests. 

Mr C.J. Barnett: Going back to the finance brokers issue, accusations were made that you read out material 
written by the lawyer Solomon, which I do not think is particularly wrong, but did you acknowledge that at the 
time? 
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Mr J.A. McGINTY: Yes, I did. The big difference here is that my understanding of the work that Doug 
Solomon was doing at the time is that he was acting pro bono for individual victims of the finance brokers 
scandal. I worked very closely with him, as I did with Denise Brailey, the consumer advocate, and dozens of the 
victims of the finance brokers. Many of those people gave me material, and those members who were in the 
Parliament in the late 1990s will remember it well. Scarcely a day, but certainly never a week, went by when 
Doug Shave was not under very sustained attack from the then opposition. I relied on material from a variety of 
sources, and it was one of the more effective political attacks, which arguably cost the Liberals government in 
the 2001 election; more so than any other single issue. I quite happily relied on that information, but I did not see 
it as promoting the private commercial interests of Doug Solomon because my understanding was that he was 
doing his work pro bono. I was more than happy to work with the community-based group around Denise 
Brailey, supported by Doug Solomon and all the information they gave me. 

Mr M.J. Cowper: He didn’t get paid for any of his work? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Things changed when we came to government. I worked very closely with Doug Solomon 
and held him in very high regard, as with Denise Brailey. When we came to government, they then put demands 
on me, saying they had helped me do all these things, and why would I not now agree to a compensation 
payment to meet all the demands that we never agreed to meet when we were in opposition? They were now 
going to campaign against me, but I stood up and said no. I said that what we had said when we were in 
opposition we would honour when in government, but we would not now do favours for the people who had 
helped us on that occasion. I regarded it as improper for those people to apply pressure. 

Dr E. Constable: That’s why we need legislation. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: No, but this is a very good example of how circumstances can change. What was once a 
friendship and a cooperative non-commercial arrangement then became a very commercial arrangement with, 
among others, my cousin Hugh McLernon standing to make millions of dollars if there was a settlement with the 
government. Doug Solomon’s legal bills were also to be paid by the government. This all occurred after we had 
won the election, but they thought that my reliance on the material those people put forward to assist me in 
launching the attacks on Doug Shave and Richard Court gave them some sort of proprietary interest in the 
government’s ultimate decision making. I said no, and that is why they got very angry and upset about it. Their 
subsequent behaviour was unethical, and I make no bones about that. That is how situations can change, but that 
does not mean that people should not rely on well-intentioned, not-for-profit organisations. I recently had a chat 
with David Moir of the Royal Automobile Club of Western Australia, and he put to me a variety of views. It was 
all about road safety; I never for once thought there was a private commercial interest on his part. I thought it 
was genuinely about road safety. I may have been wrong, and occasionally we get sucked into things like that, 
but I am sure I was right on that occasion. From time to time people will talk to us all about issues. The critical 
thing is to make sure that there is a full disclosure. 

Mr R.F. Johnson: You would be happy to acknowledge an approach by somebody like David Moir of the RAC, 
who has a financial, but a genuine interest, but you would disclose that, I am certain. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Exactly, and people can then judge what I am doing in the light of that approach. As 
members of Parliament and as ministers we are approached by people all the time. There is absolutely nothing 
wrong with that. Indeed, when a government stops talking to people it no longer deserves to be in power. We 
must continue to talk to people, but those ethical lines are very important. This brings me to my point about the 
legislation introduced by the member from Churchlands. The work that is being done by the CCC — 

Dr E. Constable: It’s not about the CCC; it’s about having legislation underpinning the register of lobbyists. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I am getting around to lobbyists. 

Dr E. Constable: This isn’t about the CCC. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I know it is not. 

Dr E. Constable: I don’t think you’ve looked at the bill, have you? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Yes, I have. 

Dr E. Constable: Well then, let’s talk about it. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I am getting around to lobbyists, but I just prefaced my abortive comment by saying I was 
returning to the member’s bill about lobbyists. The Corruption and Crime Commission has carried out a series of 
investigations, starting with Smiths Beach, which first triggered its interest in the activities of Brian Burke, 
Julian Grill and Noel Crichton-Browne. As a result of the surveillance work associated with that investigation, a 
whole series of other investigations were begun into the activities of lobbyists. Consequently, as a result of the 
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hearings and the reports published by the Corruption and Crime Commission—with many more to come—we 
know a great deal about what transpired with lobbyists. I think the member’s legislation is premature, because 
the CCC — 

Dr E. Constable: It is too late, actually; it is not premature, but go on. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: What position does that leave the current register? It seems to me, having looked at it over the 
past few weeks, that it is really ineffective. As soon as an issue is raised in this place—I go back to the case of 
Mr Halden—some of the names of his staff suddenly disappear off the register. His name is still there, but the 
names of some of his staff members, some of whom may in the future turn up as candidates in elections, have 
disappeared. That is really why this proposed register is so important, because it has an independent person 
overseeing it. There is no political implication in this. We are talking here about restoring the confidence of the 
community of Western Australia in the institution of Parliament. When I pick up the register today and see what 
has occurred—I do not know whether it was done at the behest of the Premier—it does not give me much 
confidence as a member of this place that that register is doing what it is designed to do. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: The point I was proposing to make is this: we now know a lot, but the CCC has not 
reported on the totality of the matters involving lobbyists. I expect that it will make recommendations to us 
through its reporting mechanism. 

Dr E. Constable: Recommendations for legislation? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Certainly it will make recommendations about lobbyists specifically. We should be 
embracing well-informed legislation. For instance, as we speak, the Legislative Council is debating very 
significant changes to the homicide laws. That legislation was informed by a two-year inquiry by the Law 
Reform Commission of Western Australia, which came up with recommendations. One of the reasons that 
legislation is sailing through the Parliament is that it was rigorously thought out by an independent body that 
made recommendations to the government—the Law Reform Commission. I do not know for sure, but I expect 
that the CCC will make a series of recommendations, because it has essentially two main functions. One is to 
investigate and report on misconduct and corruption. The other is an educative function. From time to time the 
Corruption and Crime Commission will go into departments. It will say that the department’s practices are not 
up to scratch, they are not good enough, and that it should change this and change that and get this policy in 
place—things of that nature. It would surprise me, given the focus of the activity of the CCC on lobbyists, if, 
towards the end of its series of reports on the activities of those three lobbyists to whom we have referred, and 
perhaps others, it does not make a series of recommendations to us on the most effective way to deal with what it 
has seen as being the behaviour of lobbyists and their interaction with individual members of Parliament, 
Parliament as a system and government as a system. 

Dr E. Constable: If the CCC makes a recommendation that we should have legislation to cover lobbyists, will 
the Carpenter government agree to that? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Will we agree to something we do not know about? 

Dr E. Constable: No. I said if the CCC recommends what you just said and what I just said, because I think it 
will recommend legislation in this regard, will you do it? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I suspect that it will also. I do not know that. 

Dr E. Constable: If it does, will you bring in legislation that requires lobbyists to be registered and so forth? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: It depends on what the CCC recommends. That is the honest answer to the member. 

Dr E. Constable: What do you say to the CCC if you don’t take up its recommendation after it considering this 
for years? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I think what people see with this government is that, by and large, when expert bodies 
make recommendations to us, we implement them. For example, at the moment there are the homicide laws from 
the Law Reform Commission. There is a whole host of legislative initiatives — 

Dr K.D. Hames interjected. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I am sorry? 

Dr K.D. Hames: I was being facetious. I was suggesting that there are others that are not implemented, such as, 
for example, John Sanderson’s. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Yes, but there is an argument about John Sanderson that I will not follow up. However, an 
awful lot of reports have been implemented. If there are good recommendations from the CCC that enjoy the 
support of the Joint Standing Committee on the Corruption and Crime Commission and the Parliament, I have no 
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doubt that they will be implemented. I appointed Gail Archer to conduct the three-yearly review of the CCC 
itself—I know that we are dealing with lobbyists and not with the CCC. She came up with a report that was very 
measured. However, there were four elements of what she recommended out of the total number of 
recommendations—I forget how many there were; there might have been 20 or 30—that the government did not 
agree with. Therefore, we said that we endorsed the totality of the report, but not those four recommendations. 
We of course retain the right to look at the detail of what is recommended and to see whether there are 
recommendations about lobbyists. Assuming the CCC comes forward with a recommendation for a way to 
properly regulate lobbyists, it would be strange if the government did not give very serious consideration to 
implementing that recommendation. However, members cannot ask me to endorse something when I do not even 
know whether it is coming. 

Dr E. Constable: No, I was talking in principle; that if it comes up with that, because I think it will, what are 
you going to do? That is really what I was asking, and you have answered the question. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: We will have a good look at it. 

Dr E. Constable: It would be very weird if you didn’t take up that recommendation of the CCC. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Sure; but there might be some qualifications that we would want to place on it. However, 
by and large, when something has taken up so much time of public debate and so much work of the CCC in 
exposing a problem with our system of governance and the capacity of some lobbyists to corrupt our processes 
of government and decision making—that is what I think they have done — 
Dr E. Constable: Of course they have. 
Mr J.A. McGINTY: — we need to be able to deal with it. Do we act on the member’s bill, which, as I said, I 
think is premature, or do we await the report of the CCC — 
Dr E. Constable: It is premature because the CCC has not come up with any recommendations. Is that what you 
are saying? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: It is halfway through its reporting on these matters. I say allow it to run its course and 
allow us to be fully informed by all the recommendations that it ultimately makes. 

Dr E. Constable: It has been an issue for nearly a decade. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Yes, but it has been in very sharp focus in the past two years. 

Dr E. Constable: It has been a long gestation period. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr P.B. Watson): Can the Attorney General go through the Chair, please, because 
this conversation is going right across the chamber? 

Mr R.C. Kucera: Will you take an interjection? 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: Yes. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: There is a flaw in your argument in that it also demolishes the need for the existing register. I 
do not see that the legislation is premature. I have always complimented you on being a decisive leader on this 
side of the house. I think on this occasion that perhaps you are abrogating your leadership role a little on this 
issue. I think there has been enough evidence over two royal commissions and all the hearings of the CCC to 
advocate for this type of legislation. I think the time is right. I do not think the legislation is premature. 

Dr E. Constable: I think it’s almost too late. 

Mr R.C. Kucera: In fact, I think we should be seen, as an institution, to take that leadership role. 

Mr J.A. McGINTY: I take that point. I know that there was an agreement that this private members’ time today 
would be divided roughly 50-50, but the National Party did not have sufficient courage to stand and move the 
adjournment of this debate because it wanted to be nice to everybody. I still think that we should give the 
National Party the time to be able to put its side of the story. Therefore, I seek leave to continue my remarks. 

[Leave granted for the member’s speech to be continued at a later stage of the sitting.] 

Debate thus adjourned. 
 


